

## Submission to the UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls for her report to the Human Rights Council on prostitution and violence against women and girls.

We are writing on behalf of the Coalition Against Trafficking in Women (CATW), one of the oldest international non-governmental organizations working to end the trafficking and sexual exploitation of women and girls worldwide. Our network includes national and grassroots organizations, including sex trade survivor-led organizations and frontline service providers, which all work to promote and protect the fundamental rights of women and girls globally.

We thank the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls for this unique opportunity to continuing to guide Member States in realizing equality for women and girls, through appropriate measures, including legislative, cultural, and educational measures, within the universal framework of the inherent dignity and worth of the human person. We are submitting responses to the following requested questions.

## 1. Describe the linkages, if any, between prostitution and the violation of the human rights of women and girls.

The United Nations Secretary-General stated, "every woman and every girl has the right to a life free of violence. Yet this rupture of human rights occurs in a variety of ways in every community. It particularly affects those who are most marginalized and most vulnerable." No rupture of human rights is more salient than in the context of the prostitution of women and girls.

An understanding of the direct nexus between prostitution and violence against women and girls requires express recognition of the links between sex-based discrimination and harmful cultural practices, which lead to the dehumanization of women and girls, and which in turn leads to gender-based violence. International law and human rights principles are clear in establishing that prostitution is violative of the dignity of the person.

Sex-based discrimination, as articulated in Article 1 of CEDAW, encompasses gender-based violence or violence that is directed against a woman or girl because she was born female, or that affects women and girls disproportionately. The CEDAW Committee has clarified for Member States that culture and tradition can restrict women's enjoyment of their fundamental rights.

Violence and discrimination against women and girls as a class is rooted in structures initiated, developed and implemented by millennial-long patriarchal systems for the purpose of subjugating and maintaining women and girls in a lower status in society than that of men, impairing or nullifying the right to equality and to enjoy fundamental freedoms.

The links between widespread harmful cultural practices and human rights violations against women and girls are well-documented. Girl marriages and forced marriages, female genital mutilation (FGM), domestic violence, breast ironing, dowry, sexual harassment, to mention a few prejudices and practices that justify gender-based violence as a form of control of women, from cradle to grave, help us understand the system of prostitution as a harmful cultural practice. Like other forms of human rights violations against women and girls, across centuries to this



day, the phenomenon of prostitution was created and is maintained as an institution or a system founded for specific religious, social, or cultural purposes.

Like other forms of harmful cultural practices, prostitution violates the rights to health, security and physical integrity of the person, the right to be free from torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, and it solidifies society's control over women and girls. Survivors of prostitution denounce the violence they experienced in brothels, on the streets and elsewhere and reiterate their desire to exit and to prevent other women from being exploited.

It is rare that the perpetrators in the sex trade are held accountable, in part because culturally and politically, the *exchange* of money, goods or services for sexual acts impedes the recognition of prostitution as sexual violence and discrimination. That exchange does not lead to consent and even if purported consent is deemed offered, it is irrelevant when human rights are violated. There is also not enough public awareness or understanding that patronizing (sex buying) is a patriarchal manifestation of male sexual entitlement, domination, and abuse of power that causes great harm to women. The sex trade, its promoters and users, with the help of the media and other forms of mass communications, aggressively promotes, normalizes and glamorizes male violence and discrimination against women and girls vii.

Like other harmful cultural practices, the system of prostitution exerts control and abuse of power over women, which Member States must not deny or ignore, irrespective of their national laws and whether the sex trade falls under legal or illegal commercially profitable enterprises. The effect of the myriad forms of violence inherent to prostitution "deprives women of the equal enjoyment, exercise and knowledge of human rights and fundamental freedoms." While the sex trade, its supporters and consumers have successfully marketed prostitution as inevitable, it was in fact invented, and therefore can be undone.

## 2. How effective have legislative frameworks and policies been in preventing and responding to violence against women and girls in prostitution?

Member States have ratified conventions, adopted the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, United Nations resolutions, and other UN instruments that offer strong blueprints for the realization of the human rights of women and girls. To address prostitution and sex trafficking, such international agreements include the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children (Palermo Protocol), the 1949 Convention for the Suppression of the Traffic in Persons and of the Exploitation of the Prostitution of Others; and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW). The United Nations and its agencies are also mandated to assist Member States in upholding and implementing these covenants.

International law recognizes that the demand for prostitution is the driver of the exponential growth of the sex trade. The sex trade includes, but is not limited to street prostitution pornography, commercial sex establishments or other establishments in which prostitution occurs (brothels, "massage parlors," casinos, strip clubs, bars, hotels, private homes), escort agencies, so-called "sex tourism," phone sex, and through advancement in technological



innovations, including the Internet, the marriage brokerage business ("mail order brides"), "sugar dating" sites, pornography sites such as OnlyFans, social media platforms, mobile technology, webcams, and many other forms through which exploiters use tools of deception, recruitment, coercion to sell women and girls to sex buyers.<sup>x</sup>

Survivors of prostitution consistently call for sex buyers to be held accountable for the harm they cause, because the prostitution transaction is neither harmless nor equal. However, a number civil society organizations, and even UN agencies, xi claim that prostitution is a form of labour and purport that any criminalization of the perpetrators, whether patronizers or third party-exploiters and profiteers, would violate a woman's right to agency, bodily autonomy and economic empowerment.

This analysis fails to understand that the human rights of prostituted women are as inherent, universal and inalienable to them as to any person by virtue of their birth. Women and girls have a fundamental right *not* to be prostituted. States Parties therefore have an obligation to secure a woman's right to sexual health, sexual autonomy, and to a life free from violence, discrimination and exploitation, which cannot happen with the legalization or decriminalization of the sex trade.

Prostitution is not, and can never be labour, but is a manifestation of sex inequality with men who purchase the right to exercise violence and discrimination, sexual harassment and sexual assault against vulnerable and marginalized women. Personal growth, empowerment and decent work for disenfranchised women thus cannot be borne of the system of prostitution. The sex trade is incompatible with the rights of women to enjoy the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. Xii It is also incompatible with established legal understanding of workers' rights and decent work. Xiii

Member States that have legalized and decriminalized the sex trade expressed the stated goals of (1) protecting women in prostitution from violence; (2) curbing human trafficking and organized crime; and (3) protecting children from sex trafficking. Their failure to reach any of those goals is well documented. XiV National laws that legalize and decriminalize the system of prostitution condemn millions of women and girls to systematic violence, inequality and degradation inherent to prostitution.

On the opposite side of the spectrum, Member States that have recognized the links between (1) prostitution as a form of male violence and discrimination against women; (2) male demand for prostitution as a leading factor contributing to the growth of the sex trade, and its engine sex trafficking; and (3) prostitution as a barrier to equality, have enacted legislation that is proving to be effective in protecting those bought and sold in prostitution, while holding perpetrators of such violence accountable.<sup>xv</sup>

While criminalization of the demand for paid sexual acts has provoked hypothetical concerns regarding the welfare of prostituted women by those who want to legalize and decriminalize the sex trade, no valid research supports this fear. To the contrary, Member States that have opted for decriminalizing and legalizing the sex trade are witnessing an exponential increase in sex trafficking, including of children, and other illegal, dangerous, and damaging consequences of



prostitution. In a decriminalization/legalization framework, it is not the prostituted who are protected but instead the sex buyers, traffickers, pimps, procurers and other exploiters.

In accordance with CEDAW and the Palermo Protocol, inter alia, Member States have an obligation to adopt legal frameworks and policies that address and prosecute the demand that fosters the system of prostitution, while protecting women and girls from human rights violations.<sup>xvi</sup>

The acceptance of prostitution as inevitable, or the indifference to it as a human rights violation, remains irreconcilable with, and a deep betrayal of, stated commitments to attain equality for women and girls. It also damages the legitimacy of UN agencies and civil society organizations that promote prostitution as viable employment for women and girls.

3. What measures are in place to collect and analyse data at the national level with a view to better understanding the impact that prostitution has on the rights of women and girls and Recommendations to establish such measures?

Violence and discrimination against women and girls remains a global epidemic of staggering proportions. At the heart of the experience of prostitution is violence, physical and psychological harm, and dehumanization, yet the system of prostitution is one of the most under-documented human rights violations against women. There are dismally few measures in place to collect data on the system of prostitution and its effects on women, girls, their families and on society.

The lack of data also deprives women's access to justice and the ability to intersect forms of violence and discrimination that affect women's lives with an aggravating negative impact. xvii

Like in cases of domestic violence, pimps and traffickers often intentionally keep their victims isolated and control their access to medical care. As with FGM and other forms of severe gender-based violence, prostitution survivors speak of lifelong physical and psychological pain.

Member States' national research, health, and medical institutes, and UN agencies, such as the World Health Organization, have an obligation to collect data and develop studies on the impact of unwanted, monetized sexual invasion and psychological coercion on women's health, including physical and psychological health. The most significant barrier in pursuing this course of action is a lack of political will.

It is important to note that many prostituted women also experience violence at the hands of sex buyers. American prostitution survivor leader Autumn Burris said: "There isn't always a trafficker but there is always a sex buyer." \*viii\* One study of adult women found that only 7% reported being raped by a sex buyer to law enforcement, while 54.8% of the women surveyed experienced assault at the hands of a patronizer. \*xix\*

The health consequences of prostitution cannot be limited to the prevention and protection from HIV/AIDS and sexually transmitted infections. Reports show that girls and women sexually exploited in the sex trade, including pornography and prostitution, suffer from domestic



violence, physical assault, sexual harassment, rape, and the psychological sequelae of these traumatic stressors: posttraumatic stress and dissociative disorders, depression, eating disorders, suicide attempts and completed suicides, and substance abuse. The consequences of being repeatedly bought and sold to strangers for sexual acts include an array of medical issues, including malnourishment, pregnancy-related issues, burns, broken bones, stab wounds, dental trauma, traumatic brain injury, anogenital injuries (rectal prolapse/vaginal tears), untreated chronic medical conditions. Likewise, histories of childhood abuse, family abuse and neglect, are high risk factors early abuse in prostitution and to sex trafficking and; and a higher death rate and/or murder are linked to sexual exploitation.<sup>xx</sup>

Like other forms of male violence against women, such as domestic violence, rape, sexual violence or sexual harassment, collecting evidence of harm throughout the centuries has proven difficult because of cultural, religious, or traditional factors that put the burden of proof on the women suffering such violations under the concepts of "consent" and "agency."

Without the collection of such data, it is impossible for States Parties to uphold their obligations under international law, especially CEDAW, and report measures that have been or must be taken to overcome such violence against women and girls in the sex trade perpetuated by exploiters and sex buyers.

It is therefore imperative for Member States, and UN agencies, in particular the WHO, to invest in developing research and compiling data and statistical analyses on the pervasive violence, discrimination, dehumanization, physical and psychological harms women and girls suffer in and because of the system of prostitution.

Taina Bien-Aimé Executive Director, Coalition Against Trafficking in Women (CATW) January 2024

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Noting that the Charter of the United Nations reaffirms faith in fundamental human rights, in the dignity and worth of the human person and in the equal rights of men and women,

The Charter of the United Nations of 1945 (1945) <a href="https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/ctc/uncharter.pdf">https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/ctc/uncharter.pdf</a>.

And "that all human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights and that everyone is entitled to all the rights and freedoms set forth therein, without distinction of any kind, including distinction based on sex"

United Nations General Assembly. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights (A/RES/217(III)). (1948) Article 2. <a href="http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/">http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/</a>

The Beijing Declaration, adopted by the Fourth World Conference on Women in 1995, states that "violence against women is an obstacle to the achievement of the objectives of equality, development and peace." United Nations, *Beijing Declaration and Platform of Action, adopted at the Fourth World Conference on Women*. (1995) Chapter IV Section D.112. <a href="http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/beijing/pdf/BDPfA%20E.pdf">http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/beijing/pdf/BDPfA%20E.pdf</a>.

ii Remarks by the Secretary-General on International Day for the Elimination of Violence against Women, 22 November 2017. https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2017-11-22/secretary-generals-remarks-international-day-elimination-violence.



iii Article 1 of the Convention states that discrimination against women and girls is understood as "any distinction, exclusion or restriction made on the basis of sex which has the effect or purpose of impairing or nullifying the recognition, enjoyment or exercise by women,...on a basis of equality of men and women, of human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, cultural, civil or any other field.", UN General Assembly, Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 18 December 1979, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1249; UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), CEDAW General Recommendation No. 19: Violence against women, 1992 iv CEDAW's General Recommendation No. 19 affirms that traditional attitudes and the harmful stereotypical perpetuate the status of women and girls as subordinate to men and boys; and that allowing such stereotyped roles perpetuate widespread practices involving violence or coercion", which may justify gender-based violence UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), CEDAW General Recommendation No. 19: Violence against women, 1992, paragraph 11, https://www.refworld.org/docid/52d920c54.html and Article 5 of CEDAW states: "States parties shall take all appropriate measures: (a) To modify the social and cultural patterns of conduct of men and women, with a view to achieving the elimination of prejudices and customary and all other practices which are based on the idea of the inferiority or the superiority of either of the sexes or on stereotyped roles for men and women; UN General Assembly, Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 18 December 1979, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1249, p. 13, https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3970.html

- iv General Recommendation 19, par. 11
- v Article 1 of the Convention states that discrimination against women and girls is understood as "any distinction, exclusion or restriction made on the basis of sex which has the effect or purpose of impairing or nullifying the recognition, enjoyment or exercise by women,...on a basis of equality of men and women, of human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, cultural, civil or any other field." UN General Assembly, *Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, Supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime*. (2000) Article 1. https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/protocoltraffickinginpersons.aspx
- vi "Consent is inseparable from human rights. Bodily autonomy the ability for people to make their own choices about their bodies, including on issues relating to health care, contraception and whether to have sex is not only a human right, but the foundation upon which other human rights are built." "Five Things You Need to Know about Consent", UNFPA, 2023, <a href="https://www.unfpa.org/news/five-things-you-need-know-about-consent">https://www.unfpa.org/news/five-things-you-need-know-about-consent</a>; UN General Assembly, <a href="https://www.unfpa.org/news/five-things-you-need-know-about-consent">https://www.unfpa.org/news/five-things-you-need-know-about-consent</a>; UN
- viii CEDAW Committee General Recommendation 19, par. 11
- ix Article 5(a) of CEDAW requires States parties to "take all appropriate measures: to modify the social and cultural patterns of conduct of men and women, with a view to achieving the elimination of prejudices and customary and all other practices which are based on the idea of the inferiority or the superiority of either of the sexes or on stereotyped roles for men and women." Prostitution is a customary practice based on stereotypical roles for men and women that has harmful effects on the individual women in prostitution and women in general. Also, Article 6 requires that "States parties . . . take all appropriate measures, including legislation, to suppress all forms of traffic in women and exploitation of prostitution of women."
- <sup>x</sup> A/71/303 (2016), para. 51; A/73/263 (2018), paras. 26-27.
- xi "When Sex is Work," UNFPA-EECA, 14 April 2021, <a href="https://eeca.unfpa.org/en/news/when-sex-work">https://eeca.unfpa.org/en/news/when-sex-work</a>; "New WHO Guidelines Urge Decriminalization of Sex Work," *The New Humanitarian*, 18 December 2012, <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2012/12/18/new-who-guidelines-urge-decriminalization-sex-work">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2012/12/18/new-who-guidelines-urge-decriminalization-sex-work</a>; "In a meeting in May 2009, UNAIDS Executive Director Michel Sidibé, UNAIDS Cosponsors and the Secretariat, and representatives of the Global Network of Sex Work Projects agreed on four themes on which further clarification was needed. The four themes are as follows: 1) The legal and policy environment for sex work, including criminal and other laws affecting sex workers; 2) Shifting the strategic focus from reduction of demand for sex work to reduction of demand for unprotected paid sex; 3) The problematic conflation of sex work and trafficking; and 4) Economic empowerment of sex workers." *UNAIDS Guidance Note on HIV and Sex Work*, Annex, p. 2, December 2011, <a href="https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/sub\_landing/files/JC2306\_UNAIDS-guidance-note-HIV-sex-work\_en.pdf">https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/sub\_landing/files/JC2306\_UNAIDS-guidance-note-HIV-sex-work\_en.pdf</a>



xiiStrategic Objective C.2, United Nations, *Beijing Declaration and Platform of Action, adopted at the Fourth World Conference on Women*, 27 October 1995, p. 42

https://beijing20.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/pfa\_e\_final\_web.pdf#page=61 https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/decent-work/lang--en/index.htm

xiv For example, in **Germany, the Netherlands**, or **New Zealand**, where the sex trade is legalized and decriminalized, local councils and law enforcement have documented their inability to hold perpetrators of sex trafficking, including of children, accountable. **GERMANY**: One report observed that 95% of the women in legal prostitution in Germany were under the control of others, often organized criminal networks. The law also does not require the parties involved to take reasonable steps to use condoms, dental dams, etc, during any commercial sex act. Paulus, Manfred. "Out of Control: On Liberties and Criminal Developments in the Red-Light Districts of Germany." Die Kriminalpolizei. June 2013.

the German Government found that the commercial sex industry was not made safer for women after the enactment of its 2002 law legalizing and decriminalizing the sex trade: German Federal Ministry for Family Affairs, Senior Citizens, Women and Youth, Report by the Federal Government on the Impact of the Act Regulating the Legal Situation of Prostitutes (Prostitution Act), (Berlin: 2007), <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/anti-">https://ec.europa.eu/anti-</a>

trafficking/sites/antitrafficking/files/federal\_government\_report\_of\_the\_impact\_of\_the\_act\_regulating\_the\_legal\_sit\_uation\_of\_prostitutes\_2007\_en\_1.pdf.; Helmut Sporer, Detective Chief Superintendent of the Crimes Squad, Augsburg, "The Reality of Prostitution," European Women's Lobby, 1 Oct 2013,

https://www.womenlobby.org/IMG/pdf/helmut\_sporer\_1\_oct\_2013\_english\_final.pdf; Nisha Lilia Diu,"Welcome to Paradise: Inside the World of Legalised Prostitution." *The Telegraph*, January 8, 2015,

http://s.telegraph.co.uk/graphics/projects/welcome-to-paradise/; Cordula Meyer, Conny Neumann, Fidelius Schmid, Petra Truckendanner and Steffen Winter, "Unprotected: How Legalizing Prostitution Has Failed," *Der Spiegel*, May 30, 2013, <a href="http://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/human-trafficking-persists-despite-legality-of-prostitution-in-germany-a-902533-3.html">http://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/human-trafficking-persists-despite-legality-of-prostitution-in-germany-a-902533-3.html</a>; Jim Reed, "Mega-brothels: Has Germany become the 'bordello of Europe'?," *BBC*, February 21, 2014 <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-26261221">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-26261221</a>.

THE NETHERLANDS: The Netherlands has also witnessed an exponential increase in sex trafficking that is directly linked to the government's decriminalization of the commercial sex industry in 2000. Daalder, A. L. (2007). *Prostitution in The Netherlands since the lifting of the brothel ban* [English version]. The Hague: WODC / Boom Juridische Uitgevers, https://english.wodc.nl/onderzoeksdatabase/1204e-engelse-vertaling-rapport-evaluatie-opheffing-bordeelverbod.aspx; Wim Huisman and Edward R. Kleemans, "The challenges of fighting sex trafficking in the legalized prostitution market of the Netherlands", *Crime, Law and Social Change* 61.2 (2014); A Dutch study of criminal justice efficacy in pursuing human trafficking cases in Amsterdam after legalization - finds fighting sex trafficking using the criminal justice system is harder when prostitution is legalized and decriminalized: <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/260493897">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/260493897</a> The challenges of fighting sex trafficking in the legalized prostitution market of the Netherlands: A year after the enactment of the Prostitution Reform Act

n the legalized prostitution market of the Netherlands; A year after the enactment of the Prostitution Reform Act decriminalizing the sex trade, it was found that street prostitution increased. NEW ZEALAND: The U.S. State Department's Trafficking in Persons Office reported that New Zealand has not identified, let alone convicted a single sex trafficker since it decriminalized its sex trade in 2003, <a href="https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-trafficking-in-persons-report/new-zealand/">https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-trafficking-in-persons-report/new-zealand/</a>. Despite attempts of Manukau City local council to pass a bill controlling street prostitution within its jurisdiction, it failed. Majority of prostituted people in New Zealand are Maori and Pacific Islander women and girls, <a href="https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/cleaning-up-the-">https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/cleaning-up-the-</a>

streets/AGWHIIC2CDR6T57UTKN5LPO5Z4/. The normalization of adult prostitution impacts the public perception of the sexual exploitation of children. NGOs and the media in New Zealand frequently use harm-denying language, calling children "sex workers" or "trick-turners" and the men who rape them "clients." Children are not exploited in a completely separate sector, but often alongside adults in brothels and on the street. As a direct consequence of the law in New Zealand, it has become more difficult for police to obtain identification, which makes it harder to confirm presence of minors. *Germany and New Zealand: A Comparison of Prostitution Laws*, Coalition Against Trafficking in Women, 2021, <a href="https://catwinternational.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Germany-New-Zealand-A-Comparison-in-Prostitution-Law-FINAL.pdf">https://catwinternational.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Germany-New-Zealand-A-Comparison-in-Prostitution-Law-FINAL.pdf</a>; "Child Trafficking under New Zealand's Decriminalization," Elly Arrow, 2019, <a href="https://ellyarrow.wordpress.com/2019/07/13/child-trafficking-under-new-zealands-decriminalization/">https://ellyarrow.wordpress.com/2019/07/13/child-trafficking-under-new-zealands-decriminalization/</a>; ECPAT. "Sex Trafficking of Children in New Zealand." 2016.

xv **SWEDEN**: The official evaluation of the impact of the Swedish prostitution law found a 50% to 70% reduction in street prostitution and a significant reduction in human trafficking cases compared to surrounding countries that did not implement such a law (Swedish Government Report SOU 2010:49, 2010). "Prostitution Policy in Sweden,



Sweden Gender Equality Agency, 2022, https://swedishgenderequalityagency.se/men-s-violence-againstwomen/prostitution-and-human-trafficking/prostitution-policy-in-sweden-targeting-demand/ FRANCE: Since France enacted its Law of April 13 2016 aimed at strengthening the fight against the prostitutional system and providing support for prostituted persons, 1,247 women in prostitution were offered exit programs; 95% of those women are currently employed; 7,743 sex buyers penalized (100% men, 60% partnered/married, 70% "family men"); 54% increase in successful prosecutions of pimps and traffickers; 2.35 million Euros collected from sex buyer fines and reinvested in programs for victims of sex trafficking and prostitution; 7 times more compensation was offered to victims of sex trafficking and prostitution. Furthermore, in a 2019 national survey;78% of French population approve of law; among 18-24 year olds, 84% approve of the law;81% of women surveyed see prostitution as form of gender-based violence. "Loi du 13 avril 2016 contre la prostitution : quel bilan six ans après ? » https://www.vie-publique.fr/en-bref/284851-loi-2016-contre-la-prostitution-quel-bilan-six-ans-apres xvi "States Parties shall adopt or strengthen legislative or other measures, such as educational, social or cultural measures, including through bilateral and multilateral cooperation, to discourage the demand that fosters all forms of exploitation of persons, especially women and children, that leads to trafficking.", UN General Assembly, Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, Supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime, 15 November 2000, Article 9.5

xvii Article 17 of the Convention; UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), General recommendation No. 35 on Gender-based Violence Against Women, updating General Recommendation No. 19, 26 July 2017, CEDAW/C/GC/35,

https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cedaw/pages/recommendations.aspx

xviii https://www.facebook.com/ Survivors4Solutions/photos/1189193957779313 "...

xix Clarke, R. J., Clarke, E. A., Roe-Sepowitz, D., & Fey, R. (2012). Age at entry into prostitution: Relationship to drug use, race, suicide, education level, childhood abuse, and family experiences. Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment, 22(3), 270–289. https://doi.org/10.1080/10911359.2012.655583; "Murder is not uncommon, while stabbings, gang rapes, kidnappings, being hit by a car, and torture also occur. One formerly exploited woman stated the following about buyers: the johns, you know the buyers, they don't buy people to treat them well. So every act is usually a form of either a rougher than normal act or a deviant act. So the amount of health issues are truly endless." (Hom & Woods, 2013, p. 77)" in Mapp, S. C. "Chapter 4 – Impacts of Trafficking and Services to Address Them." Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking. Oxford University Press, 2016, pp. 67. xx Farley M, Banks M, Ackerman R,& Golding J. Screening for Traumatic Brain Injury in Prostituted Women. (2018) Volume 3, Issue 2; Muftic LR, Finn MA. Health outcomes among women trafficked for sex in the United States: a closer look. J Interpers Violence. 2013;28(9):1859 – 1885 pmid: 23295378 p 1874; Ross C, Farley M, Schwartz H. Dissociation among women in prostitution. Journal of Trauma Practice. 2008; 2(4):200; Matheison, A. & Dodge, A. "Reducing Barriers to Medical Care for Survivors of Commercial Sexual Exploitation" in Sexual and Gender-Based Violence A Complete Clinical Guide, ed. Veronica Ades (2020) p 59-83; Greenbaum, J. & Crawford-Jakubiak, J. E. (2015). Child Sex Trafficking and Commercial Sexual Exploitation: Health Care Needs of Victims. In American Academy of Pediatrics, Vol. 135; Konstantopoulos, W.M., Ahn, R., Alpert, E.J., Cafferty, E., McGahan, A., Williams, T. P., Castor, J.P., Wolferstan, N., Purcell, G. & Burk, T.F. (2013). An Intersectional Comparative Public Health Analysis of Sex Trafficking of Women and Girls in Eight Cities: Achieving a More Effective Health Sector Response. In Journal of Urban Health: Bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine, Vol. 90, No. 6.